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December 14, 2010 

Medway Planning and Economic Development Board 
155 Village Street 

 
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT: Andy Rodenhiser, Chan Rogers, Tom Gay, Bob Tucker (arrived 
at 8:20 p.m.) and Karyl Spiller-Walsh. 
 
ABSENT WITH NOTICE:  
 
ABSENT WITHOUT NOTICE: 
 
ALSO PRESENT: Susy Affleck-Childs, Planning and Economic Development Coordinator 

Amy Sutherland, Meeting Recording Secretary  
Gino Carlucci, PGC Associates Planning Consultant 
Dave Pellegri, Tetra Tech Rizzo 

 
The Chairman opened the meeting at 7:05 pm.    
 

Susy Affleck-Childs will be setting up a meeting to review the results of the Northeastern University 
Economic Development Self Assessment Tool Benchmark Study.  The Economic Development 
Committee will be invited to this meeting. 

Northeastern Benchmark Study: 

 

On a motion made by Chan Rogers and seconded by Tom Gay, the minutes from November 23, 
2010 were accepted unanimously as written. 

Minutes November 23, 2010: 

 

The minutes of November 16, 2010 will be tabled until the next meeting to make the recommended 
revisions. 

Minutes November 16, 2010: 

 
REPORTS  
 

The Town is waiting to learn if it has been designated as a Green Community.  The designation has 
not been determined yet.   

DOER Green Communities Program  

 
Medway Affordable Housing Trust
The Board is in receipt of a draft 5 year action plan for the Medway Affordable Housing Trust for 
Fiscal Year 2012-2016 prepared by the Medway Affordable Housing Committee.  

: 

 

 
Zoning Bylaw Amendments: 

The Board had a discussion about possible Zoning Bylaw amendments to be worked on for the 2011 
Annual Town Meeting.  See Attached list. The following recommendations were noted: 
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• Duplex residential housing living by right 
• Reviewing the OSRD and large lot zoning and looking at the back land 
• Further review of contractors yard  
• Exempt uses  
• Commercial Land Use   
• Site Plan Review 
• Overlay District 

 
Susy Affleck-Childs informed the Board that there are new flood plans being updated and those 
updates will need to be referenced in the zoning bylaw and new zoning maps.  Gino Carlucci will be 
working on that project. 
 
Member Rogers will be meeting with the Building Commissioner, John Emidy on zoning bylaw 
ideas and Rogers will report back to the Board. 

 
Susy Affleck-Childs will be meeting with Gino Carlucci to begin work on drafting text. 
 

 

PUBLIC HEARING CONTINUATION - Charles River Acres Open Space Residential 
Development 

The Chairman opened the continued hearing. 
 
The Chairman indicated that member Tucker will be arriving late, but will be using the Mullin Rule 
to make up for his partial absence. He will be reviewing the tape and audio. 
 
The Chairman took a telephone call from member Tucker at 7:36 pm regarding his attendance status.  
Mr. Tucker expects to be at the meeting in an hour. 
 
The Board is in receipt of an email from Mr.Yorkis dated December 9, 2010. (ATTACHED) 
The email makes reference to six points which the applicant would like to know the Board’s 
agreement and/or preference relative to: 
 

1. Neelon Lane being 25’ wide and is a statutory public way.   
2. The second area is relative to the use of Neelon Lane as the primary access point for 

the subdivision is acceptable.   
3. The applicant is also seeking agreement that the applicant’s most recent proposal 

showing Neelon Lane as the primary access point for the subdivision is acceptable.  
The Board is not ready to make a determination in relation to this item.    

4. The construction of a 3’ wide paved sidewalk within the emergency access connecting 
the proposed subdivision to Cherokee is acceptable. 

5. The plan set entitled “Charles River Village” as revised September 24, 2010 is 
acceptable. 

6. The proposed access points to the open space within the proposed 13 unit OSRD 
subdivision revised September 24, 2010 is acceptable.   
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The applicant would like to submit a final set of plans noting the Board’s preferences for the Board to 
review at the next meeting. 

 
After the Board reviewed the email, the applicant asked the Board to hold off on responding to the 
various items until Tetra Tech provided their recommendations.  
 
The Chairman indicated the Board is not ready to make a determination that using Neelon Lane as the 
primary access point for the subdivision is acceptable.  
 

 
Tetra Tech: 

The Board is in receipt of a memo from Robert Daylor of Tetra Tech dated December 10, 2010.  
(ATTACHED). This memo explained the technical analysis regarding the proper width of Neelon 
Lane.  Second, it noted that there must be an analysis of the proper layout of Neelon Lane.  Lastly, 
The Board will have to review its options regarding the process moving forward.   
   
Tetra Tech Rizzo did an analysis exclusively based on the documents provided to it by the PEDB. No 
additional research was conducted. A meeting was held on December 3, 2010 with the applicant, its 
engineer and one of the abutters, Beth McDonald, and her engineer.   The minutes from this meeting 
were provided to the Board. (ATTACHED) 
 
The goal of that meeting was to provide the surveyors representing the applicant and abutter the 
opportunity to present their collected data and information to Tetra Tech.   
 
Bob Daylor from Tetra Tech Rizzo provided the Board with a synopsis of the meeting with the 
Charles River Village representatives and provided his explanation about the issues relative to the 
width of Neelon Lane.   
 
It is Mr. Daylor’s opinion that after hearing both sides of the discussion, it was clear that the right-of-
way dimension is 25’.  The surveyors on both sides were in agreement on this matter.  The evidence 
of this was from the Town of Medway Selectman meeting notes from March 26, 1863.  The minutes 
reference the layout and the creation of the statutory private way known as Neelon Lane to be twenty-
five feet wide. 
 
Mr. Daylor further explained that the real question is in relation to the exact location of Neelon Lane. 
The individual deeds prevent the applicant from accurately closing at the Neelon Lane right-of-way. 
It is the opinion of Tetra Tech Rizzo that it is not the Board’s place to resolve this dispute, although 
they may act on the special permit application as proposed. It was further explained that the location 
question will have to be resolved during the next phase of the project review. 
 
The last issue is in relation to the length of Neelon Lane.  It is the opinion of Tetra Tech Rizzo that 
the layout of the 125 feet property and the extension off of it in the southerly direction as reflected on 
the plans dated 9/24/10 is incorrect.  Tetra Tech Rizzo has the opinion that the accepted layout 
extends in a straight line on the applicant’s property to the fence line which no longer exists.  There is 
physical evidence of old wall remnants and a line of large trees just south of the barn which might be 
the ancient fence line. 
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In the concluding analysis, it is the opinion of Mr. Daylor that the Board has enough information to 
act on the OSRD application.  One option presented to the Board by Mr. Daylor would be to include 
a condition in the decision that absolves the Board from any responsibility to adjudicate the Neelon 
Lane location conflict.  It would have to be the responsibilities of the individual parties to take this a 
step further.  The second option would be to include a condition requiring the dispute to be resolved 
prior to construction, with any plan changes provided to the Board.  Tetra Tech Rizzo made one last 
recommendation which would be to have the drawings modified to accurately represent the southerly 
extension of Neelon Lane.      
 
Member Spiller-Walsh is not comfortable moving to phase two (Definitive Plan stage after the 
special permit) without having these issues resolved.   
 
Attorney Valkevich indicates that he makes reference in his letter dated December 14, 2010 that the 
road does in fact extend further. There are calculation errors on this plan.  He is recommending that 
this be addressed and fixed. 
 
Mr. Yorkis responds by stating that it is speculation to say that some evidence of an old wall might be 
the ancient fence.  There is no evidence to support this.  It may be or not be evidence.  It is 
speculation.   
 
Attorney Valkevich asks the Board what is the legal basis for Mr. Daylor’s proposed resolution to the 
two options. 
 
Mr. Pellegri, from Tetra Tech Rizzo indicated that the legal implications were not part of the review 
by Tetra Tech Rizzo. 
  
Mr. Daylor responded that he is not present at the meeting to provide legal advice.  He will only 
provide the information sought by the Board in relation to the documentation provided. 

 
Dan O’Driscoll communicated that he showed exactly the conclusions as shown on the plans.  This 
was indicated on the plan which was revised and dated December 14, 2010.  It was noted on the plan. 
Dave Faist indicated that there is no impact on the calculations.   
 
Bob Daylor reiterated again that the language is precise as worded.  He did see the evidence in the 
old fence line. This is not speculation. 
 
Paul Yorkis noted that there may be other evidence other than the fence and no one is sure.    
 
Member Tucker arrived at 8:22 pm. 
 
Engineer Faist then presented some calculation numbers (See Attached) relative to the density 
questions which were brought up at the last meeting. He provided an aerial photograph shown with 
the proposed overlay.   
The density was looked at relative to three different streets. 
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1. Massapoag St., 21 homes on 6.12 acres = 3.4 homes 
2. Charles River Road:  60 homes on  31.8 acres = 1.9 homes  
3. Charles River: 13 homes on 7.61 acres = 1.7 homes  
 
The Board discussed whether the density numbers should be done looking at the 13 homes on 3.61 
acres and not the 7.61 acres since the buildable portion of the site is 3.61 acres, 
  
Member Spiller-Walsh believes that the intent of an OSRD is not to add to the density over a 
conventional subdivision.   

 
Mr. Yorkis noted that the numbers as presented are consistent and accurate with the Town of 
Medway’s OSRD Bylaw and the comparisons provided. 
 
Member Spiller-Walsh suggested that the Board discuss what is considered open space, along with 
the primary and secondary conservation land and if this area has protection.  It is her belief that the 
Board has the right to ask these questions since most of the land which is designated for open space is 
on a slope.   
 
Paul Yorkis asks the Board to review again the email he sent regarding the several items they are 
seeking guidance on.  
 
Mr. Yorkis indicated that Neelon Lane is 25’ wide and is a statutory private way.  The Board is in 
agreement with this fact based on the information provided. 
 
Mr. Yorkis also noted that the applicant intends to use of Neelon Lane as the primary access point for 
the subdivision.  David Faist presented and discussed the applicant’s most recent Neelon Lane 
entrance and width layout plan which was entitled “Village Street – Neelon Lane Proposed 
Conditions Sketch” prepared by Faist Engineering Inc. & O’Driscoll Land Surveying Co., dated 
October 29, 2010.  See Attached. 
 
 Mr. Yorkis also informed the Board that there will be construction of a 3’ wide paved sidewalk 
within the emergency access connecting the proposed subdivision to Cherokee Lane. 
 
Engineer Faist went on to explain that the most recent layout is for the proposed 13 unit OSRD 
Subdivision.   
 
Member Rogers makes reference to the fact that there are several streets in town that are not 25 feet 
wide.  One example is Fisher St. 
 
Member Spiller-Walsh is concerned with the corner rounding at Village Street and Neelon Lane. This 
seems very narrow.  Her concern is also with what happens to the children as they wait for the school 
bus.  Mr. Yorkis indicated that the school bus stops and routes change yearly.     
 
The Board communicated that the sidewalk discussion could take place during the definitive stage 
and any decision that the Board prepares could reference language making sure the applicant meets 
the AAB compliant standards. 
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Member Spiller-Walsh read a section of the Open Space Bylaw. She suggests reducing some of the 
units and combining some to establish vistas with views.  The intent of the OSRD is to not add 
density.  The Board is the steward of land.  One idea would be to combine units 9 and 10 and create a 
clear vista to the open space.     
 
Member Yorkis disagrees.  No one can build any subdivision in Medway any longer without 
affordable units.  The Board has a cottage style development with single family homes that are 
different since the units are smaller in size.  The Board has a communication from the Open Space 
Committee supporting the plan as shown.  The bylaw encourages preservation of open space along 
the Charles River.  There is an economic reality and the proposal is an economically viable proposal.  
Tampering with the units is a concern.  The proposal reflects the applicant’s best plan.   
 
Member Spiller-Walsh notes that the open space is visually blocked. The open space does not have a 
vista and thus it should be created within the special permit process.  It is worth doing and would be 
unique to the site. 
 
Member Rogers feels the Board must accept the proposal as submitted. This proposed development 
does fit the neighborhood. 
 
Chairman Rodenhiser notes that this whole project could be turned into a 40B project and then the 
Board would not have a say at all.  
 
Susy Affleck Childs communicates that the bylaw does allow flexibility for the arrangement of units; 
there could be some duplexes to create the vista areas.  
 
Mr. Yorkis indicates that at the site walk a suggestion was made about the cart path and giving this a 
buffer.  This was done.  The team has consistently listened and responded to suggestions made.  He 
further verbalized that we have been trying to create a 13 unit single family OSRD and to create a 
subdivision with multi-family houses does not make sense. The proposed developed area did have 
some invasive things that were suggested to be removed.  There is space to look at, which includes 
trees.  

 
Member Rogers communicates that homes can be built on land which slopes and these homes can 
look great.  
 
Engineer Faist notes the proposed access points to open space on sheets 3 of 4 on the “Concept Plan”.  
The Riverview Street is an easy access point.  The four access points were explained.  The parking 
was not noted or proposed for Riverview Street. The details need to be worked out during the 
definitive plan stage. The plan also shows the proposed public easement of passage. 
 
The Chairman asks the public if they have any questions. 

 
Abutter, Mrs. Kaplan wanted to know why the density on Neelon Lane wasn’t used in the analysis.  
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Engineer Faist responded indicating that they were trying to show the density in area neighborhoods 
as a comparison point.  Faist Engineering provided a generalized approach. 
 
Abutter, Mrs. Kaplan wanted to know where the applicant will be required to add signs.  In the 
previous meetings, the Police Department indicated that there “no parking” signs would be posted.     
 
Abutter, Mrs. McDonald would like the applicant to provide a density map with calculations only 
based on the buildable portion of the site to see how this will affect the density comparison.    

 
Engineer Faist indicated that the density calculations are up for a point of discussion and he could 
provide that number. 
 
Attorney Valkevich wants to know if the Board will add a requirement within any decision that the 
location of the road be resolved.   
 
The Chairman wants to know from Mr. Yorkis what he wanted to do to regarding the road location 
issue. 
 
Mr. Yorkis responded that he will need to consult with legal counsel on that matter.  

 
Abutter Mr. Newell, asked if the road is longer, how does this effect where and how the cul-de-sac is 
used?  He also wanted to know will the easement be restricted and is the cul-de-sac part of the 
statutory way? 
 
Chairman Rodenhiser responds that the easement gives all a right to use it and would need to be left 
open.  
 
Attorney Valkevich asks if the length of Neelon Lane is extended, then would the cul-de-sac be at 
that exact location point.  There will have to be access over that. Attorney Valkevich communicates 
that a spite strip remains.  
 
Member Gay noted that this is not characterized as a spite strip.   
 
Dan O’Driscoll communicates that the cul-de-sac will fall inside the 25 foot easement.  

 
Consultant Daylor from Tetra Tech Rizzo indicates that the two lines and layout lines are not the 
same line and there is a gap. 
   
One of the residents wanted to know if the emergency access will be posted and will there be signage.  
 
Mr. Yorkis responded that there will be some signage and maintenance of this area. 
 
Discussion then moved to the radius at the beginning of Neelon Lane at Village Street. Engineer Faist 
communicated that a larger radius could be accomplished, but an easement would be needed.   
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Consultant Carlucci indicated that for some projects, a smaller radius is recommended to slow down 
the traffic.  
 
The Board discussed the radius and is comfortable with an 18 foot road width with a 15 foot radius. 
 
Abutter, Mrs. Kaplan informed the Board that she is not interested in providing an easement on her 
property since she does not want this project to be accessed via Neelon Lane.  
 
Abutter Mr. Bankewitz is concerned about the safety of this area and hopes that the applicant will 
make the road width 25 feet. 

 
Consultant Pellegri believes that for the safety of vehicles the road would need to be 25 ft. 
 
Member Spiller-Walsh communicates to the abutters that it may be in their best interest to work with 
the applicant to find a way to improve the landscaping at the corner to embellish the property to meet 
their needs.   
    
 
 
Attorney Valkevich letter dated December 14, 2010: 

The Board is in receipt of a letter dated December 14, 2010 from Attorney Valkevich.  (See Attached) 
This letter is in relation to the application for the OSRD and Affordable Housing Development 
Special Permits.  The letter makes reference that the rights of Neelon Lane can only be determined by 
a court.  It is the abutters’ perspective that the applicant has still not proved to the Board that the 
applicant has the right to build and make improvements.  Another point that Attorney Valkevich 
makes is that without full resolution of the location and width of Neelon Lane, this project cannot go 
forward.  
 
At the conclusion of the discussion, Mr. Yorkis indicated that he will supply the Board with a set of 
revised plans. 
 
The hearing for Charles River Village OSRD will be continued until Tuesday, January 11, 2011 at 
7:15 pm. 
 
NOTE - Member Tucker left the meeting at 10:30 pm. 
 

Mujeeb Ahmed, developer and owner was present.  
Fox Run Farm 40B Development – Discussion of Performance Security 

 
The Board is in receipt of a memo from Attorney Wickstrom who represents Fox Fun Development 
Group, LLC dated December 9, 2010.  (See Attached)  The letter makes reference that Fox Run 
Development Group would like the immediate release of 4 lots for building and sale without 
providing any cash security.  This would allow his client the chance to complete the roadway and 
build a home without the need to borrow more money.  At the closing of each house, the Town will 
get a check for 25% of the bond amount. 
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After reviewing the letter from Attorney Wickstrom, the Board next reviewed a revised bond estimate 
dated December 14, 2010 prepared by Tetra Tech Rizzo. The total amount indicated is $94,451.00.  
(See Attached)  

 
Dave Pellegri from Tetra Tech Rizzo explained that the unit prices were taken from the latest 
information provided on the Mass DOT.  Mr. Pellegri indicated that the binder repair pricing includes 
the area of roadway that will require repair as described in inspection report #16.  The estimate also 
includes the removal of the existing binder and top 4” of gravel base and the replacement of both.  
The area of pavement and gravel to be removed and replaced includes the area north of the centerline 
of the roadway.  The loam and seeding pricing includes all non-hardscape areas within the right of 
way.  It was indicated that the estimate for signage can be removed. This will remove $600.00.  The 
adjusted bond estimate would then be $93,701.00.   
 
The Board is also in receipt of an email (See Attached) from the developer’s project engineer James 
Pavlik, in relation to the bond estimate which was originally estimated to be $148,763.  It is his 
opinion that the estimate should only include items within the roadway layout and all utility 
infrastructures up to the lot lines. He believes it should not include landscaping on private house lots. 
It was suggested that after the noted adjustments, the overall bond estimate would be $89,176. Tetra 
Tech reviewed the email and communicated to the Board that the $93,701.00 what they recommend.     
 
On a motion made by Chan Rogers and seconded by Karyl Spiller-Walsh, the Board voted 
unanimously to accept the revised bond estimate for Fox Run Farm as presented by Tetra Tech 
Rizzo in the amount of $93,701.00. 
 
The Board next discussed the Form H  - Bond Agreement.  The Board was in receipt of emails in 
relation to the bond agreement.  (See Attachment).    
 
It was the recommendation of Town Counsel that the performance security be paid in full before any 
lot is released from the subdivision covenant.   Mr. Mujeeb would like to have 4 lots released 
allowing them to start building houses but not require them to fund the bond account until they 
convey the lots.  The Board is not in support of this. 
 
The applicant would like to be placed on the agenda for Tuesday, January 11, 2011 at 7:15 pm to 
address the surety issue further. 

 
Affleck-Childs informs the Board that she has communicated with Town Counsel and it was 
determined that the applicant must comply with all state and local laws in relation to security of the 
bond estimate. 

 
The Board would like to start the meeting at 6:50 pm on January 11, 2011. 
 

The Board is in receipt of a resignation letter from Paul Yorkis from the Economic Development 
Committee which was dated December 8, 2010. (See Attached.)    

Resignation: 
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Susy Affleck-Childs communicated that Mr. Yorkis had been in contact with the State Ethics 
Commission staff.  It was recommended that he resign from the Economic Development Committee 
since this committee has not been designated by the BOS as special municipal employees.   There are 
changes in the state conflict of interest standards which reference the special employee status of 
committee members.  It has been determined that it is not in the best interest of the Town to have him 
be a member of the Economic Development Committee until such time as that committee is so 
designated or special employee status. This decision rendered by Town Counsel will affect a variety 
of committees.   
 
On a motion made by Chan Rogers, and seconded by Karyl Spiller-Walsh, the Board 
voted unanimously

 
 to adjourn the meeting at 11:00 PM. 

Future Meetings: 
The next meetings scheduled are: Tuesday, January 11, 2011 and January 25, 2011. 

 
The meeting was adjourned at 11:00 PM. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
Amy Sutherland 
Meeting Recording Secretary  
 
Reviewed and edited by, 
 
 
Susan E. Affleck-Childs 
Planning and Economic Development Coordinator  
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